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This memo summarizes important information regarding the conduct of your Provisional Ballot Meeting, including references to official SBE guidance documents and communications. This memo addresses the following issues:

1. Inspection rights of the Provisional Ballot Log 

2. Completion of Provisional Ballot Envelope by voter, including Social Security Number 
3. Handling of Provisional Ballots Cast by individuals cancelled during Crosscheck process
4. Individuals permitted in the Provisional Ballot Meeting 
5. Electoral Board requirement to meet each day through Friday
Please ensure that you closely review Chapter 29 of the GREBook addressing Provisional Ballot issues as a supplement to this guidance and follow up with Myron McClees (Myron.McClees@SBE.Virginia.gov), Martha Brissette (Martha.Brissette@SBE.Virginia.gov) or Justin Riemer (Justin.Riemer@SBE.Virginia.gov) should you have any questions. 
#1:
Inspection Rights of the Provisional Ballot Log 


SBE’s guidance is that the provisional ballot log is available for inspection by the authorized representatives during the provisional ballot meeting. This guidance is nearly identical to that SBE gave for last year’s election with the exception that SBE has determined the date of birth should not be redacted.  

During the provisional ballot meeting, authorized representatives are permitted to see and hear the process, to inspect the provisional ballot log and take notes from the list, including the names, phone numbers, date of birth, and addresses of individuals who have voted provisionally. While authorized representatives may take notes from the log, they should not be permitted to leave the meeting with any photocopy. The access rights are limited to inspection and note-taking. 

General registrars and electoral board members need to take steps to ensure that confidential information on the log is not disclosed: 

· Information deemed confidential and not available for inspection includes the voter’s Social Security Number, reason for voting provisionally, and whether the provisional ballot was counted. 

· Information not deemed confidential includes the voter’s name, date of birth, phone number, and address (unless protection claimed under § 24.2-418).
· The best practice for preserving the confidentiality of information is to provide a photocopy for inspection of the provisional ballot log during the meeting with confidential information redacted. The authorized representatives can then take notes from this redacted photocopied log. 


This guidance does not prohibit the authorized representatives from bringing in a list of registered voters or other lists that would allow them to cross-check the names on the provisional ballot list with the names on the list of registered voters. 

#2:
Failure to Provide either a full or partial Social Security Number on the Provisional Ballot Envelope shall not be Grounds for Determining a Vote Invalid

SBE staff recently sent a communication to the localities making clear that a voter’s failure to provide either a full or partial Social Security Number (SSN) on the provisional ballot envelope shall not be independent grounds for determining a vote invalid. (See 9/23 email from Chris Piper.)  While the Code requires the voter provide his full SSN to help localities determine the identity of a voter, a voter’s failure to include full or partial SSN may not be used to determine the eligibility of the voter.  The electoral board's sole function in reviewing provisional ballots is to determine "whether each such person having submitted a provisional vote in the precinct in which he offered the vote is entitled to do so as a qualified voter in the precinct in which he offered the provisional vote."  Va. Code § 24.2-653. 

Similarly, an officer of election’s failure to complete information on the provisional ballot envelope should not be independent grounds for determining a vote invalid.  See also generally GREBook Chapter 29.5 Provisional Ballots.

Ultimately, the purpose of requiring specific personal information of the voter on the envelope is to determine the voter’s identity and reason for voting provisionally. So long as there is sufficient information that allows you to identify the voter, then that should be sufficient for the board to take the next step and determine whether the provisional ballot should be counted. (For example:  Did the individual provide a copy of their ID by the noon on Friday deadline?). If the voter has not provided sufficient identifying information (e.g.: last name, DOB, and last four of SSN) then that may prevent the Board from determining identity and eligibility and it may be impossible to count the ballot. However, every effort should be made to identify the voter, including by referencing the provisional ballot log. 
#3:
Handling of Provisional Ballots Cast by Individuals Cancelled During Crosscheck Process


SBE wants to ensure the uniform treatment of any potential provisional ballots cast by individuals whose registrations were cancelled through list maintenance processes, particularly the Crosscheck. SBE’s guidance in this potential scenario is the following:

1. As stated in previous SBE guidance and the What Ifs (see Problem 10), an individual whose registration was cancelled that attempts to check-in at the polling place on Election Day shall be offered a provisional ballot. 

2. The normal provisional voting procedures outlined in the Code and SBE guidance documents should apply in these instances, including providing the voter a new registration application to complete.  

3. At the electoral board meeting, staff should provide the board members with the voter’s relevant registration and voting history dates in Virginia and the state that notified Virginia of the voter’s registration outside the Commonwealth. 

4. The electoral board should count provisional ballots cast by otherwise eligible voters who have registration activity or voting history in Virginia subsequent to the date of registration in the other state.  

5. If the electoral board suspects potential fraud or has serious questions regarding the voter’s eligibility, they should contact SBE for guidance on how to handle the provisional ballot as well as refer the matter to the local Commonwealth’s Attorney. 

#4:
Individuals Permitted in the Provisional Ballot Meeting

Please note that the Code of Virginia treats the meeting of the electoral board to determine the validity of provisional ballots cast as a special meeting. § 24.2-653(B). This is in contrast to the treatment of the canvass where there are fewer restrictions on attendance. Specifically, the Code permits only the following individuals to be present in the electoral board meeting:

1. Electoral board members;

2. Appropriate staff and legal counsel for the electoral board;

3. One authorized representative of each political party or independent candidate;* 
4. The person whose provisional ballot is being considered; and

5. A representative or legal counsel of the person whose provisional ballot is being considered. § 24.2-653


* Authorized representatives are there only as observers and are permitted in the room so long as they do not participate in the proceedings and do not impede the orderly conduct of the determination. Please note that unlike the canvass meeting, each authorized representative is required to have the written statement from the party chairman or candidate normally required for authorized representatives. The only exception to the letter requirement is for candidates serving as authorized representatives. 

#5
Electoral Boards with Outstanding ID Provisional Ballots Required to Meet Each Day until Friday or Until Validity of All Ballots Determined

First, individuals who vote a provisional ballot for lack of proper identification have until noon on Friday to provide the Electoral Board a copy of acceptable ID through email, fax, in-person delivery, or via mail. § 24.2-653(A). Second, the Code also requires Electoral Boards to meet each day following the election until the Board has determined the validity of all provisional ballots.  Because of these two factors, it is possible your locality will still have outstanding provisional ballots until all voters voting provisionally for lack of ID have provided you a copy of their ID or until noon on Friday, the deadline to deliver the ID copy. In these situations, it is required that you meet each day until there are no outstanding provisional IDs. That may mean the electoral board has to meet on Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday until after the deadline to determine the validity of these ID provisionals.  Also, please note that SBE policy requires waiting until the validity of all provisional envelopes has been determined before opening to count them.  http://www.sbe.virginia.gov/Files/ElectionAdministration/BoardPolicies/2009-006_provisional_ballot_processing.pdf
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